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Ladies and Gentlemen:
At this annual meeting of the Board, we are challenged to develop a position on the most emotionally-loaded issue that has arisen since the late 1980’s:  whether or not the USA should continue to require Morse code proficiency for HF privileges. The Board must decide whether it is best to handle this as a simple matter of licensing requirements or, as the Executive Committee has suggested, to handle it as a matter of both licensing requirements and license structure. In other words, should we propose a simple patch to the existing system by dropping the Morse requirement for some or all license classes, or propose a thorough revision of the system that achieves what the restructuring of 2000 failed to do. Of course, there is a third way: to tell the FCC we think the status quo isn’t broken and doesn’t need fixing.
No matter which option we choose, no matter what we finally propose to the FCC, it will be much too conservative for some members and much too radical for others. Somebody’s bound to get angry. Somebody’s bound to shout, “Unfair!” If we have the wisdom and courage to propose something that we know to be fundamentally moderate and sensible, we will have nothing to apologize for. 

If history is a guide, the FCC may not adopt in its entirety what the ARRL proposes to them no matter how moderate and sensible it may be. I believe the members expect us to say the truth as we perceive it to the FCC and let the chips fall, not try to mind-read our way into an illusory victory by playing “yes men” to the Commission. 
When I joined the Board family as a Vice Director in January, 1990, another emotional, divisive issue was before the FCC and the Amateur community. At Minute 39 of the 1989 second meeting, the Board had adopted by a 9 to 6 vote a proposal for a VHF license that didn’t require a Morse code test. Some of you were Directors at the time, and you didn’t all vote the same way on that motion. Whatever one may think about the details of the ARRL’s proposal for a no-code VHF license, I am absolutely convinced that the Board of that era – both collectively and individually –  did what they believed was the right thing for ham radio. They were not all of one mind, but they were all of one spirit. 
There was grumbling after the Board adopted a proposal for a no-code VHF license, but members did not quit the League in droves like teenagers fleeing a “Lawrence Welk Show” marathon. No Director lost his seat because of his vote – for or against – on no-code. That’s worth remembering now.

We are also challenged at this meeting to implement the results of our strategic planning workshop. We must not let the Morse code issue distract us from planning what is necessary to strengthen the ARRL over the long run. No matter what hoops a person has to jump through in order to get this, that, or the other class of ham license in the future, that license document won’t be worth the match it takes to set it on fire if there is no strong ARRL to fight for Amateur Radio in this country and provide support to the IARU internationally. A strong ARRL is something that can’t be made up as we go along. We took good first steps in September and must keep our focus and follow through.
During this year I had the pleasure of being the ARRL guest speaker at the Northwestern Division Convention and the Utah State Convention, in addition to attending the Maryland State Convention and the National Convention. I welcome opportunities to visit with hams at your conventions in many parts of the country, so they can explain to me what the world of ham radio looks like from where they stand. If we assume that ham radio is the same all over, just because E = IR no matter where you go, we are wrong.

In the last several months at President Haynie’s request, I have been working with representatives of the Civil Air Patrol to draft a Memorandum of Understanding between the League and CAP. CAP attracts a lot of young people who are interested in service to others, and thus they may be a good source of new, youthful hams.

I enjoyed serving on the Membership Services Committee under the chairmanship of Director Day. Although we did not have a great deal of work to do, we functioned cooperatively as a group on the tasks we took up. I also served as Board Liaison to the DX Advisory Committee. That committee, too, was quiet for most of the year but responded when called upon. 

In the coming year, I would like to work on contacting past winners of the Hiram Percy Maxim Award, to discover what these outstanding young hams of the past are doing today and to find out how ham radio has contributed to their present statuses. Most of the HPM award winners seem to be still licensed and many are ARRL members.
I appreciate the privilege of serving the Board and the membership as an Officer of the League and hope to continue doing so in 2004 and the future.

Respectfully submitted,

Kay Craigie N3KN

